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BEFORE THE 
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Santa Fe, New Mexico 
February 15, 1961 

IN THE MATTER OF: 

Application of the O i l Conservation Commission on i t s 
own motion, at the request of Earl G. Colton, to con­
sider granting permission to d r i l l a well i n the 
potash-oil area. I n the above-styled cause, Earl G. 
Colton seeks permission to d r i l l an exploratory test 
well i n the NE/4 SE/4 Section 29, Township 20 South, 
Range 34 East, adjacent to the Lynch-Yat.es Pool, Lea 
County, New Mexico, which well would be located w i t h i n 
the potash-oil area as defined by Order No. R - l l l - A , as 
amended. 

IN THE MATTER OF: 

Application of the O i l Conservation Commission on i t s 
own motion, at the request of C i t i e s Service Petroleum 
Company, to consider granting permission to d r i l l a well 
w i t h i n the potash-oil area. I n the above-styled cause, 
C i t i e s Service Petroleum Company seeks permission to 
d r i l l i t s Jewett McDonald AA Well No. 3 to be locatedd 
660 feet from the South l i n e and 1980 feet from the East 
l i n e of Section 18, Township 20 South, Range 34 East, 
North Lynch Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, which well 
would be located w i t h i n the potash-oil area as defined by 
Order R - l l l - A , as amended. 

Case 
2182 

Case 
2183 

BEFORE: 

Honorable Edwin L. Mechem 
Mr. A. L. Porter 
Mr. E. W. Walker 

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING 

MR. PORTER: Hearing w i l l come to order, please. We w i l ] 

get back to the s a l t mines — t h i s time, l i t e r a l l y . Case 2182. I 

would 11 W> f.n r a i l f o r appparannps i n t h p M R P f i r s t , 
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MR. BRATTON: Howard Bratton, Hervey, Dow & Hinkle, i n 

behalf of Earl G. Colton, 

MR. BLACKMAN: Earl Blackman, Carlsbad, appearing f o r the 

Potash Company of America. 

MR. LOSEE: A. J. Losee, Losee & Stewart, Artesia, i n t e r ­

vening on behalf of Carper D r i l l i n g Company, T. J. Silvey, Western 

Development Company of Delaware, Wilson O i l Company and Yates D r i l l 

ing Company. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else who desires to make an appear­

ance i n t h i s Case 2182? 

MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin, Kellahin & Fox, Santa Fe, 

appearing f o r the C i t i e s Service Petroleum Company. I would l i k e , 

at t h i s time, to move that Case 2183 be consolidated with the hear^ 

ing on Case 2182 i n that substantially the same questions are i n ­

volved i n the case, and i f i t would f a c i l i t a t e the hearings I ask 

they be consolidated solely f o r the purpose of making the record, 

but would request that separate orders be issued. 

MR. PORTER: Does anyone wish to of f e r an objection or 

comment on the motion to consolidate? 

MR. BLACKMAN: Potash Company of America would l i k e to 

j o i n i n the motion. 

MR. BRATTON: Earl G. Colton w i l l j o i n i n the motion. 

MR. LOSEE: Intervenors j o i n i n the motion. 

MR. PORTER: Cases 2182 and 83 w i l l be consolidated f o r 

the purposes of taking testimony. 
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MR. KELLAHIN: I would l i k e to enter my appearance f o r 

the applicant I n Case 2183. 

MR. BRATTON: Howard Bratton, appearing on behalf of Earl 

G. Colton. I would l i k e to make a preliminary statement as to how 

t h i s matter came on to be heard before the O i l Conservation Commiss 

Earl G. Colton f i l e d a notice of Int e n t i o n to d r i l l an o i l well i n 

the NE of the NE of the SE of Section 29, Township 20 South, Range 

34 East. Notice of i n t e n t i o n to d r i l l was dated on December 17th, 

i960. That area i s w i t h i n the area covered by Order R - l l l - A of the 

O i l Conservation Commission of New Mexico. Pursuant to that order 

notice was furnished to the potash operators i n the area. By an 

objection dated December 29th, i960, Potash Company of America 

entered i t s objection, s t a t i n g that the d r i l l i n g of the test well 

i n the t r a c t specified w i l l r e s u l t i n waste of potash deposits of 

substantial value. 

Pursuant to the provisions of R - l l l - A , t h i s matter came on 

for a r b i t r a t i o n by the Secretary-Director of the O i l Conservation 

Commission, and a r b i t r a t i o n being u n f r u i t f u l , the matter was set 

down f o r hearing before the f u l l commission i n accordance with the 

rules. 

At t h i s time I would l i k e to o f f e r certain matters as to which 

I believe there can be s t i p u l a t i o n . The f i r s t would be that Earl 

G. Colton i s the owner of the operating r i g h t s under an o i l and 

gas lease from the United States of America, dated May 1, 1950, 

which was based on a previous o i l and gas lease and permits over 20 

101 
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years old. That lease bears an expiration date of March 31, 1962, 

having been extended two years pursuant to p a r t i a l segregation. Tht 

lease covers the S/2 of the SE/4 and the NE/4 of the SE/4 of Sectiofi 

29, Township 20 South, Range 34 East, NMPM. Earl G. Colton i s the 

approved owner of the operating ri g h t s and the r i g h t to d r i l l under 

that o i l and gas lease. 

I would also ask that the Commission take j u d i c i a l notice of 

i t s own Order R - l l l - A , i f j u d i c i a l notice i s required of i t s own 

orders. I would l i k e f u r t her to ask the Commission take j u d i c i a l 

notice of the order of the Secretary of the I n t e r i o r , dated October 

18th, 1951, published i n 16 Federal Register IO669. 

At t h i s time i f the Potash Company of America has any st i p u ­

l a t i o n s i t would l i k e to o f f e r we would receive those. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, I should l i k e to 

request consent of the s t i p u l a t i o n of Potash Company of America as 

the owner of a potash lease from the United States government dated 

June 1st, 1958, carrying S e r i a l N.M.029243, which covers, among 

other property, Section 29, Township 20 South, Range 34 East. We 

w i l l consent to the s t i p u l a t i o n as proposed by Mr. Bratton. 

MR. BRATTON: We would consent to the Potash Company's 

s t i p u l a t i o n and I don't believe I gave our s e r i a l number. That i s 

N.M. 01130-V. 

MR. PORTER: Mr. Bratton, the Commission w i l l take admini' 

s t r a t i v e notice of the subjects that you have mentioned. My attorney 

advises me that we take administrative notice instead of j u d i c i a l 
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notice as we don't act i n a j u d i c i a l capacity. 

MR. BRATTON: Yes, s i r . 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the Commission please, C i t i e s Service 

Petroleum Company would l i k e to j o i n i n the statements which have 

been made by Mr. Bratton, and the st i p u l a t i o n s i n regard to the 

records and orders. Insofar as Ci t i e s Service Petroleum Company i s 

concerned, they are the holder of a lease which was based on the 

prospecting permit dating back more than 20 years which was con­

verted i n t o an o i l and gas lease i n September of 1931- This lease 

i s held by production. On January 13th a notice of in t e n t i o n to 

d r i l l the lo c a t i o n , 660 feet from the South l i n e and 1980 feet from 

the East l i n e of Section 18, Township 20 South, Range 34 East i n 

the North Lynch Pool, was f i l e d with the Commission, t h i s being 

w i t h i n the area covered by Order R - l l l - A . A copy of the notice was 

forwarded to Potash Company of America. Pursuant to that notice, 

Potash Company of America, on January l 8 t h , 1961, f i l e d t h e i r ob­

j e c t i o n to the location with the O i l Conservation Commission, and 

pursuant to the regulations of Order R - l l l - A , a r b i t r a t i o n was held 

without success, and the matter was then set for hearing before the 

commission. 

MR. BLACKMAN: Potash Company of America would j o i n i n 

the s t i p u l a t i o n suggested by Mr. Kellahin concerning the o i l and 

gas lease and o f f e r f o r his consent the suggested s t i p u l a t i o n that 

Potash Company of America i s the owner of a potash lease, bearing 

- s e r i a l N.M. 029246, which covers, among other lands, the property 
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i n Section 18, Township 20 South, Range 34 East where C i t i e s Ser­

vice proposes to d r i l l i t s w e l l . 

MR. PORTER: Do you consent? 

MR. KELLAHIN: We consent to the s t i p u l a t i o n . 

MR. BRATTON: I f the Commission please, before proceeding 

fu r t h e r we would l i k e to state our posit i o n with reference to the 

conduct of these proceedings, and, quite f r a n k l y , the burden of 

proof. 

This matter i s advertised as the application of the O i l Con­

servation Commission at the request of Earl G. Colton, to consider 

granting permission to d r i l l a well i n the potash-oil area. The 

provisions of Order R - l l l - A , Paragraph 7, provide that the operator 

of an o i l and gas lease, before i t commences d r i l l i n g operations, 

w i l l f u r n i s h to the potash operators i n the area notice, and he 

w i l l f u r n i s h proof to the Commission he has so n o t i f i e d the potash 

company, and unless the potash company objects, i f no objection to 

the location of the proposed well i s made by a potash operator 

w i t h i n ten days a f t e r receipt, the Commission may approve the notic 

of i n t e n t i o n . I f the location i s objected to by the potash opera­

t o r , the matter i s referred to the Secretary-Director f o r a r b i t r a t i b n 

and i f a settlement cannot be reached, the Secretary-Director of 

the Commission s h a l l refer the matter to a hearing before the 

Commission a f t e r due notice, and a decision either approving or 

denying the operator's plans to d r i l l s h a l l be entered by the 

Commission. 
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I t is the position of Earl G. Colton that i n this matter, at 

this posture of i t , the burden of going forward and the burden of 

proof as to why this o i l and gas well should not be d r i l l e d is on 

the potash company. We have a legitimate right to d r i l l that o i l 

and gas well, absent of proof by potash company as to why we should 

not d r i l l that well. 

We bring this matter up at this time because, as I say quite 

frankly, we believe that the burden of proof in a matter of this 

type is on the potash company. While we have no objection to pro­

ceeding f i r s t we think that i n the orderly process the person who 

has the burden of proof should open and close, and that i s the pro­

cedure we suggest to this Commission. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, Potash Company 

of America accepts the burden of going forward. We reserve the 

right to make further statement on the burden of proof at the end 

of the case. We do not accept Mr. Bratton's feeling on that 

question. We are perfectly w i l l i n g to proceed f i r s t . 

MR. PORTER: Mr. Blackman, would you have your witnesses 

come forward and be sworn, please? 

Let's have a l l the witnesses sworn at this time, please. 

(Witnesses sworn.) 

EVERETT C. JOURDAN 

called as a witness, having been previously duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d 

as follows: 
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DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BLACKMAN: 

Q Mr. Jourdan, w i l l you state your f u l l name please, your 

occupation, your position and how long you have held i t ? 

A Everett C. Jourdan, Mining Engineer for Potash Company of 

America, employed by that company since 19^6 i n various engineering 

capacities. At the present time I am in charge of the Mine Engin­

eering Department. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, have you previously t e s t i f i e d before this 

Commission i n the capacity of a mining engineer i n other cases? 

A I have. 

Q Would you t e l l us where you received your education? 

A Texas College of Mines and Metallurgy, El Paso. 

Q Your degree? 

A Bachelor of Science, Mining Engineering. 

Q Prior to working for Potash Company of America, what 

other companies did you work for? 

A Kennecott Copper, Cananea Consolidated Copper i n Mexico. 

Q Are you familiar with the potash reserve area held by the 

Potash Company of America i n Lea County, New Mexico? 

A I am. 

Q Would you state for the Commission the approximate extent 

of the leases held by Potash Company of America, l i m i t i n g i t , to 

start with, to the Federal leases? 

A Approximately 10.000 acres. I don't have an exact figure 



PAGE 9 

That i s a rough f i g u r e . 

Q This reserve to which you refer i s situated substantially 

or e n t i r e l y on the area of the Federal leases, i s that true? 

A Part of i t i s outside the Federal lease. We have, I 

thi n k , two State leases. The rest i s i n the Federal area. 

Q Approximately how deep i s the potash deposit i n t h i s area|? 

A Approximately 2500 feet i n depth. 

Q Are you f a m i l i a r with the location of the well proposed 

by Mr. Colton? 

A I am. 

Q And are you f a m i l i a r with the location of the well pro­

posed by C i t i e s Service O i l Company? 

A I am. 

Q Is t h i s location w i t h i n the commercial ore l i m i t s of pot­

ash ore as delineated by the United States Geological Survey? 

A I t i s . 

(Potash Company's Exhibit 1, 
Case 2182, and Exhibit 2, 
Case 2183, Marked f o r I d e n t i ­
f i c a t i o n . ) 

Q Mr. Jourdan, I hand you a document marked f o r i d e n t i f i ­

cation as Potash Company of America's Exhibit No. 1, Case No. 2182, 

and ask you to i d e n t i f y that document, please. 

A This i s a l e t t e r from R. S. Fulton, the Regional Supervisor 

of the United States Geological Survey i n Carlsbad, st a t i n g that 

the proposed Colton well i s 2100 feet inside the potash ore body 
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as delineated to the cut-off l i m i t s of four feet at 14$ K20. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, I hand you a copy of a document marked for 

ident i f i c a t i o n as Potash Company's Exhibit No. 2, Case No. 2183, an|d 

ask you what that document i s . 

A I t i s a l e t t e r from Mr. Fulton stating that the proposed 

Cities Service Petroleum Company well would penetrate commercial 

quality ore, i f d r i l l e d . 

Q Are those letters substantially identical? 

A They are. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, would you describe the general character of 

the ore body to which we have been referring? 

A The potash ore body i n Lea County to which these letters 

refer are f l a t l y i n g deposits 2300 feet i n depth, and vary from 

approximately three and a half feet commercially, to approximately 

five and a half to six feet, within the area. 

The grade of the ore varies anywhere from 14$ to up to as high 

as 21 or 22$ i n some holes. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, w i l l you describe the mining methods which 

are i n general use i n the potash mines now i n operation i n Eddy anc 

Lea Counties, New Mexico? 

A The present potash mines are at a depth of approximately 

a thousand feet. That would be the average, I would say, for the 

five mines i n the basin. They are a l l mined substantially i n the 

same manner, room and p i l l a r method, i n which approximately 60 to 

65^ at that depth i s recovered on f i r s t mining, and the remaining 
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p i l l a r s are extracted i n some mines immediately a f t e r , and some 

mines at a l a t e r date to approximately 85 to 90$ extraction. 

Q Let's back up j u s t a l i t t l e b i t and describe a room and 

p i l l a r method of mining. 

A A series of e n t r i e s , perhaps f i v e , depending on the method 

are driven, with approximately 65, 75, 80 foot centers, whichever 

mine has determined the method, and break through to what we c a l l 

rooms. Some p i l l a r s are square and some rectangular, 75 and 80 

feet as the case may be, leaving a proportion of the ore i n the 

p i l l a r s on f i r s t mining. 

Q This method of mining leaves a g r i d l i k e appearance when 

completed, i s that true? 

A That's correct. 

Q To repeat a l i t t l e b i t , you stated that at the approximat|e 

depth of 1,000 f e e t , which i s the average depth i n the Eddy County 

area, approximately 60 to 65$, I believe you said, was recovered on 

f i r s t mining? 

A That's correct. 

Q What would you calculate would be a safe percentage of 

recovery on f i r s t mining i f the area were 2300, i f the deposits 

were at 2300 feet rather than a thousand feet? 

A I would say 45$ on f i r s t mining because of the increased 

pressures . 

Q Approximately what additional percentage on second mining 

at the 2300 foot depth? 
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A You would probably get 30$ more for a t o t a l extraction 

of possibly 75$. 

Q On f i r s t mining, then, Mr. Jourdan, the rooms are taken 

out leaving the p i l l a r s to support the roof; Is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And on second mining a portion of the p i l l a r s are removed 

allowing the roof to descend to the floor tothe extent permitted by 

the p i l l a r s remaining; is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q, Would you describe whether those p i l l a r s are crushed at 

the time second mining takes place? 

A The p i l l a r s are crushed down. Eventually, as you move 

back with your line of retreat your back, or the roof, would settle 

u n t i l eventually i t would touch the floor of the mine. I f i t was 

six feet high i t would take longer than four feet, but eventually 

the two would meet as you retreated backwards on your mining. 

Q W i l l you explain whether i t i s necessary to leave a plllajr 

around any o i l and gas wells which may be d r i l l e d through the 

potash deposit; explain the necessity for that i f you w i l l , please? 

A At a thousand foot depth we leave approximately 100 foot 

radius p i l l a r . There are several reasons. One is to protect the 

well from the slight movements that we have on f i r s t mining; two 

is because i n the surveys of the well, and our mine surveys, there 

is a p o s s i b i l i t y of deviation. Three, there is a pos s i b i l i t y of 

gas and seepage from tho well i f i t was hit.—Then, with our mining 
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methods we couldn't come r i g h t up to the well and mine i t without 

getting i n t o trouble. 

Q i s i t possible, Mr. Jourdan, under the mining methods use£ 

here to mine that p i l l a r at a l l on f i r s t mining? 

A We could mine i t , yes. 

Q Why do you not mine i t ? 

A For protection, safety reasons, mainly. 

Q Do you thin k i t would be safe practice to mine i t on f i r s 

mining? 

A Normally I would say not. 

Q Would i t be safe practice to mine i t at a l l on f i r s t miniifig 

i f any o i l or gas were ever encountered? 

A I n my opinion, no. 

Q, Would you describe the size of p i l l a r considered necessary 

at 2300 feet? 

A I would assume that i n t h i s area you would have 2.3 

which i s 2300 feet depth — 2.3 times the area of the present p i l l a r s 

i n our mines plus a safety factor because of the fact the ore i n 

Lea County i s not strong. I t i s shot through with small clay seams, 

We don't fi g u r e i t i s as strong as the present sylvanite ore bed 

i n Eddy County. 

Q. What i s the minimum p i l l a r required to be l e f t ? 

A 200 feet i n radius. 

Q At what depth? 

A At 2300 f e e t . 
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Q And i s that based upon your calculations of strength 

necessary? 

A Yes. We used the figures released by the United States 

Geological Survey, and I believe most of the mines i n t h i s area, 

mining engineers are i n concurrence with t h i s . As a matter of fact 

one mine i n our basin leaves 250 feet at a thousand feet. 

(Potash Company's Exhibit 3, 
Cases 2182 & 2183, marked f o r 
I d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

Q I hand you the document marked f o r convenience Potash 

Company's Exhibit 3 i n Case 2183-3, and ask you i f you w i l l i d e n t i ­

f y that document, please? 

A I t i s a l e t t e r from the same Mr. Fulton of the United 

States Geological Survey evaluating the potash bed as four feet 

t h i c k , 14$ K2O at a mining extraction of 45$, m i l l i n g e f f i c i e n c y 

of 90$ on an average price of 35 cents per un i t of K2O. 

Q Would you explain why four feet of 14$ K 20 i s used as a 

standard i n evaluating the value of potash i n place? 

A That i s the fig u r e which was used to delineate the R - l l l -

area i n '55, I believe, and i t i s also the agreed-upon commercial 

ore established by the U. S. Geological Survey at that time. 

Q Why i s the mining extraction of 45$ used? 

A Because of the depth of t h i s p a r t i c u l a r deposition, 

2300 f e e t , which I mentioned previously. We would not take out as 

much as we would at a thousand f e e t . 

Q Do you consider i t reasonable that 45$ extraction would 
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be made on f i r s t mining at t h i s depth? 

A I believe i t reasonable. 

Q, W i l l you explain the use of the m i l l i n g e f f i c i e n c y of 90$? 

A Well, there i s a ce r t a i n amount of loss i n the ore i n 

refi n e r y i n e f f i c i e n c y and mechanical losses, so we would actually 

recover probably 90$ of the ore. That i s a generally agreed upon 

recovery f i g u r e , I t h i n k , i n the potash basin; some places a l i t t l e 

higher, some a l i t t l e less. 

Q, I w i l l also ask i f 35 cents per un i t of K2O i s the approxL 

mate average price of potash? 

A That Is approximately correct. I t i s the average of the 

d i f f e r e n t products that our company has f o r sale at the present tim= 

Q, I t i s also t r u e , i s i t not, that the price of potash 

varies s l i g h t l y during d i f f e r e n t seasons of the year? 

A That i s true. 

Q Sometimes i t i s higher than 35 cents, and sometimes i t i s 

s l i g h t l y lower; i s that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Would you go through the calculations necessary to deter­

mine the value of one ton of potash ore of a minimum grade of 14$ 

K20? 

A You would calculate your cubic feet i n the ore bed or area 

that you were speaking of, and you would divide that cubic feet by 

16 cubic feet equal one ton, which Mr. Fulton has done here, which 

haa bftan rifitesrmi n prl hy t h p TT.S.ft.fl. and v a r l n n s m i n i n g r.nrnp an.iefi 
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to be the specific weight of the potash ore. Then you would take 

45$ of that and use your 90$ refinery efficiency times your value 

per unit times 100, and you would come up with $4.4l, which Mr. 

Pulton has here, as recoverable value per ton at 45$ extraction, 

m i l l efficiency 90$ and that is per ton, and then you would take 

the recoverable tons per acre and you come up with $21,611.10. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, i f I may ask the question which you answered 

i n advance, the value per acre of potash at an average grade of 14 

and an average height of four feet, and a recovery on f i r s t mining 

of 45$, assuming a m i l l efficiency of 90$, would be approximately 

$21,000; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Wi l l you then go through the calculations, Mr. Jourdan, 

to determine the number of tons of ore in a p i l l a r 200 feet i n 

radius, having a thickness of four feet on the average? 

A You would determine the area of a cir c l e 200 feet in 

radius, multiply that by four, which would give you the t o t a l cubic 

feet, and you would divide that, then, by 16, which would give you 

a tonnage figure, and Mr. Fulton here has calculated i t as 31,4l6 

tons i n the 200 foot radius p i l l a r . 

Q I f you had 31,4l6 tons, and multiplied that by $4.4l per 

ton, would you then t e s t i f y as to how much the ore in the p i l l a r 

would be worth? 

A I t would be worth approximately $138,000. 

Q And i f 45$ could be recovered on f i r s t mining, what woulc 
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be the value of that 45$? 

A $26,000. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, w i l l you t e s t i f y , i n your opinion, i f the 

evidence and information set f o r t h i n Exhibits 1, 2 and 3 previous!^ 

handed to you are reasonable? 

A They are very reasonable. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I w i l l o f f e r i n evidence Potash Company's 

Exhibits 1, 2 and 3. 

MR. PORTER: Any objection to the Exhibits 1, 2 and 3? 

No objection. The exhibits w i l l be admitted to the record. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, I believe t h i s 

constitutes the evidence of Potash Company of America on di r e c t 

examination. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone have a question of Mr. Jourdan? 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BRATTON: 

Q How f a r are the two wells, well locations i n question 

here, from the present PCA shaft? 

A I would say 12 miles as a guess, probably a l i t t l e more 

than t h a t . 

Q I f any mining operations were to take place i n t h i s area 

I t would require a new shaft; i s that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, i n accordance with the provisions of Rule 

R-m-Aj have you f i l e d with the C mmission a projected three 
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to five-year development plan? 

A We have. 

Q How recently? 

A As of January the 1st; I think i t was sent i n about the 

l8th of January as to my knowledge. 

Q, Does that plan encompass mining operations in the area of 

the two well locations i n question i n these cases? 

A I t does not. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, i f you can state, is i t the intention of 

Potash Company of America to object to every location i n this area, 

every o i l and gas location? 

A We consider each o i l and gas location individually. I 

can't answer that question i n a broad statement. 

Q Mr, Jourdan, is the area of these two proposed well l o ­

cations included i n the Secretary of the Interior's area as desig­

nated i n his order of October l8 t h , 1951? 

A I do not believe they are. 

Q Therefore, the only impediment, i f impediment, to the 

d r i l l i n g of an o i l and gas well in the area i s contained i n the pro­

visions of Rule R-lll-A of this Oil Conservation Commission? 

A To the best of my knowledge that's right. 

Q Mr. Jourdan, does your company now have any presently 

developed plans to mine i n this area? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

MR, KRATTON: T have no further questions. 
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MR. PORTER: Anyone else? 

BY MR. KELLAHIN: 

Q Mr. Jourdan, as I understood your testimony you said that 

Potash Company of America was mining approximately 12 miles from 

this area? 

A That's correct. 

Q Where is that location? 

A That is. i n Township 20 South, Range 30 East, Eddy County. 

Q Is a l l of the land within the v i c i n i t y of these wells 

held by leases, Potash Company of America? 

A I believe there area couple of blanks in there. 

Q You don't have a l l of the subject area under lease then, 

at the present time? 

A Not to my knowledge, no. 

Q Now, the valuation of the ore, as I understand your t e s t i 

mony, is based solely upon the letters that were submitted in evi­

dence; is that correct? 

A Plus a knowledge of the potash industry. 

Q, Have you done any d r i l l i n g i n this area? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q How many cores have you drilled? 

A Dr i l l e d approximately 40 core d r i l l tests at a cost of 

about half a million dollars. 

Q How large an area does that cover? 

A Approximately ten thousand acres, i n general. 
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Q Have you any core holes within the immediate v i c i n i t y of 

the Lynch Pool? 

A I can't answer that question for sure. I haven't checked 

that. 

Q You don't know of your own knowledge whether there is any 

commercial ore there or not? 

A Only from a broad knowledge of the characteristics of the 

deposit. 

Q How do you arrive at this 14$ figure? 

A I think I answered that previously i n that the 14$ is of 

cores, projected from d r i l l hole to d r i l l hole, and i t is an average. 

This 4 feet at 14 actually is rather conservative. I think the 

overall average of that ore body would run much higher than that. 

Q, Is there good continuity of the ore body shown in the 

cores drilled? 

A Reasonably, yes. 

Q What do you mean by reasonably? Do you have variations? 

A You have variations within the thickness and the grade. 

You don't have an even four foot deposit, nor do you have an even 

20$. Some holes may be 23$, some may be six feet in thickness, but, 

i n general, you can reach an average for determining the mining. 

Q Did you encounter any of less than four feet? 

A Certainly. We had a cut off i n the ore i n salt beds, 

some more narrow, outside the l i m i t s of our leases. 

Q Did you encounter any ore nf less than l4$? 
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A I t depends on how you project your ore figures. You can 

get s i x feet at say 12$, or i f you are going to mine seven feet higlji 

you would probably get i t down to around f i v e or s i x ; depends on 

what you use f o r a cut o f f and method of calc u l a t i o n . 

Q Under the methods of calcu l a t i o n which appear to have beeji 

used by the U.S.G.S. did you encounter any less than l4$? 

A We had s a l t holes outside the ores which we did not go to 

lease on. 

Q How large were those s a l t holes? 

A How large were the cores? 

Q I am t a l k i n g about the area covered. 

A As I r e c a l l we d r i l l e d most of that portion i n New Mexico 

i n Lea County along with other mines i n the area. 

Q That would l i e a long way from the acreage which i s the 

subject of t h i s hearing? 

A That's correct. 

Q Would that have any bearing on t h i s at a l l ? Did you 

encounter s a l t holes i n t h i s area? 

A Not to my knowledge, i n t h i s one p a r t i c u l a r deposit. We 

take leases on the area we f e e l has ore i n i t . By our core d r i l l ­

ing and projection of those thickness and grade analyses we deter­

mined a cut o f f which we f e l t was commercial and took leaseson that 

area. 

MR. KELLAHIN: That i s a l l the questions I have 

MR. PORTER;—Mr. Losee 
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BY MR. LOSEE: 

Q, Mr. Jourdan, you t e s t i f i e d that these exhibits of the 

Potash Company, i n addition to representing what they state, were 

correct, i n your opinion? 

A That's r i g h t . 

Q I refer you to Exhibit 1, which i s the statement that the 

Colton well would penetrate the commercial potash ore i f d r i l l e d , 

and that the proposed test i s approximately 2100 feet inside of the 

potash ore body. Would you t e l l me i n which d i r e c t i o n the exterior 

of that ore body is? 

A I am not prepared f o r that information r i g h t o f f . I can 

explain that by saying that t h i s area i s — the geology i s w i t h i n 

our geology department and I have looked at i t but I could not 

t e s t i f y f a c t u a l l y as to the exact location of that l i n e . I think 

the four feet at 14 map which i s on f i l e with the Commission would 

show that. 

Q You don't know whether the exterior body that Mr. Fulton 

i s r e f e r r i n g t o , ex t e r i o r l i n e , runs east from t h i s location or 

west or south? 

A I couldn't say r i g h t offhand. I would rather not. I t 

would be only a guess. 

Q, You mentioned that one of the potash companies i n Eddy 

County made i t a practice, at a thousand f e e t , of leaving p i l l a r s 

of 200 to 250 fee t ; i s that Southwest Potash Company? 

A 1 believe that's r i g h t . _ 
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Q, Do you know whether or not Southwest Potash Company i s 

conducting mining operations at present surrounding an abandoned 

o i l well? 

A Not to my knowledge. I don't know. You know, our compani 

are rather close about interchange of information, but the testimony 

which I gave previously was true about a year ago. They t o l d me 

about a year ago. They were leaving approximately 250-foot b a r r i e r ^ 

I believe that i s the Benson Pool they are mining there. 

Q Did they state to you at the time they were mining around 

an abandoned well? 

A No. 

Q I f they were mining around any abandoned wells, would 

they have to leave a larger p i l l a r , i n your opinion, than what they 

presently leave? 

A I can't answer f o r Southwest. I t depends on the policy o 

management. 

Q I asked, i n your opinion, from a safety factor? 

A When you get i n t o safety that i s a hard question to an­

swer. We f e e l our hundred-foot radius b a r r i e r at a thousand feet 

i s adequate. 

Q, Then, would i t be your testimony that i f Southwest was 

mining around a wel l and was leaving a 200-foot p i l l a r around i t 

that would be adequate f o r t h i s abandoned well? 

A I would say offhand at that depth i t would be adequate in 

my opinion hpransp nnr company 1s leaving that hundred-foot radius 



PAGE 2k 

at the present time around the wells in our area. 

Q I believe you stated on cross examination by Mr. Bratton 

that i t was not the potash company's position to protest each l o ­

cation made under R-lll-A, and that you would consider each locatio 

as I t came up; is that correct? 

A That is the way we have been handling i t in the past. 

Q, Has your company protested any locations of wells which 

were to be d r i l l e d i n f u l l compliance with Order R-lll-A prior to 

these two applications? 

A Yes, we have. 

Q How many? 

A Four wells i n the Velma case that I r e c a l l . 

Q How far were those wells located from your present mining 

operations? 

A One well was within the actual mining operations, and the 

other wells at the present time would have been mined out by presen 

mining. 

Q Have you protested any locations of wells d r i l l e d under 

this order i n which the location was ten miles or more from your 

present mine? 

A I don't recall any protest that we made. 

Q Why, i f you know, Mr. Jourdan, did your company protest 

these two applications i n which the wells are located a mile and 

a half apart? 

A 1 can't answer that question.—You w i l l have to refer tlru 

i 
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to Mr. Blackmail. 

Q I n view of t h e i r protest of these two wells which are 

located a mile and a h a l f apart, would you expect your company to 

protest any other wells d r i l l e d i n either of these pools? 

A I would assume that we would. 

Q, On what do you base that assumption? 

A We protested these two. This i s not a personal thing wit 

the d r i l l e r s of the wells. I t i s a problem we are t r y i n g to c a l l 

to the a t t e n t i o n of the Commission. 

MR. LOSEE: I have no fur t h e r questions. 

BY MR. PORTER: 

Q Mr. Jourdan, I n the case which was heard August 16th, 

1956 i n which you t e s t i f i e d we were dealing with potash ore bodies 

i n the neighborhood of 750 to 800 feet I believe? 

A That's correct. 

Q, At that time you t e s t i f i e d that at that depth you would 

expect about 65$ primary recovery and possibly 25$ on secondary? 

A That's correct. 

Q And I believe you also mentioned at that time that there 

was being worked on a technique which might allow the removal of 

up to 85 or 90$ under primary recovery. Do you r e c a l l that testimony' 

A Yes, s i r , I do. That was the Velma case as I r e c a l l . 

Q What progress has been made on that? 

A We have not started our secondary recovery i n our exist -

ing minos f o r the p r i n c i p a l reason, we aro s t i l l surrounded on a l l 
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sides by ore. I f we started our recovery at the present time we 

would preclude the poss i b i l i t y of getting the ore on the other side 

of our existing work. In other words, our mine is not worked out i r 

a l l directions, so i f we began to subside the ground we wouDd endanger 

the rest of the ore body, so the decision has been — we s t i l l have 

plans and are continually working on i t at the present time. We ha\f< 

not pulled any p i l l a r s . 

Q, Do you think at any time i n the future you might be able 

to recover a greata? percentage on primary recovery than you are now 

recovering? 

A That i s one possibility we have considered. You can In­

crease your extraction on f i r s t mining i n areas where p i l l a r recovery 

would probably be uneconomical. We could take, say 75$ rather than 

65, but i t would also make your p i l l a r recovery a l i t t l e more expen­

sive, so i t is a matter of economics as to what you would take and 

let the ground subside. 

BY MR. PAYNE: 

Q Mr. Jourdan, when you go back in and do your secondary 

mining operation do you p u l l a l l the pillars? 

A Our company doesn't p u l l any of them at the present time. 

Q What are you doing on secondary mining? 

A As I made the statement a minute ago, we have not started 

our secondary mining at the present time. 

Q When you do your secondary mining, do you contemplate a l l 

f .hP p i l l q r s w i l l h P p n l l P f i 1 ? _ _ | 
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A No. Approximately ten percent of the p i l l a r s w i l l be 

remaining i n the mine a f t e r we have gone i n and recovered the ones 

available, not i n the middle of an o i l f i e l d . 

Q Do you leave p i l l a r s around your core holes? 

A Yes, a hundred-foot radius, same as an o i l w e l l . 

Q Whether any o i l or gas wells are d r i l l e d there w i l l s t i l l 

be p i l l a r s l e f t a f t e r secondary mining operations? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, Mr. Jourdan, do you f e e l that the casing program set 

f o r t h i n R - l l l - A protects the potash deposit while the o i l and gas 

wells are being d r i l l e d ? 

A I would hate to get i n that argument with a bunch of o i l 

and gas people. I am no authority on casing. I w i l l have to rely 

on the judgment of the people that set f o r t h R - l l l - A , because I 

understand i t took about two or three years to get the casing pro­

gram established. 

Q What I am t r y i n g to get a t , where your objection l i e s , 

whether i t l i e s at the time the well i s being d r i l l e d , or whether 

what you are worried about i s that u l t i m a t e l y the well might be 

sheared? 

A Probably i n the ultimate would be the p r i n c i p a l objection 

MR. PAYNE: Thank you. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, I would l i k e to 

state, as f a r as the Potash Company of America i s concerned i n t h i s 

case, we are concerned with the loss on f i r s t mining i n t h i s p a r t i -
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cular p i l l a r ; we are not concerned and not objecting on the basis o 

secondary mining, which i s l o s t i n t h i s area inasmuch as these two 

holes are both i n areas which have already been denied t o secondary 

mining by reason of o i l and gas wells already d r i l l e d . The area of 

effect, a p a r t i c u l a r o i l and gas well at 2300 feet extends approxi­

mately 2300 feet out i n advance. As long as you only step out a 

quarter or h a l f a mile at a time you are always w i t h i n the area of 

the previously d r i l l e d w e l l . That i s the s i t u a t i o n i n both of 

these cases. No argument can be made or w i l l be made before the 

Commission i n these two cases on the basis of secondary mining 

losses. I t I s primary mining only, only i n the p i l l a r necessary to 

be l e f t f o r the protection of the o i l w e l l . 

MR. PORTER: Even i f one of the locations offsets an . 

exi s t i n g well? One of the proposed offsets an exi s t i n g w e l l , 

doesn't i t ? 

MR. BLACKMAN: I think both of them do. I thought both 

of them did. I am not sure what you mean by o f f s e t , but they are 

quite close. 

MR. PORTER: I n the next 40-acre unit? 

MR. BLACKMAN: I think that i s true; close to other e x i s t ­

ing wells. 

BY MR. PAYNE: 

Q I n view of the fa c t there are ex i s t i n g wells, can you con 

duct primary mining operations even i f these two wells aren't d r i l l e d ? 

A That i s a question I can't answer because i t depends on 



PAGE 29 

the economics at the time and the cost involved. I couldn't say 

yes or no without an intent study of i t . The price of potash at 

the time of mining, the cost of the shafts, labor -- i t i s r e a l l y 

a d i f f i c u l t one to say one way or the other. 

Q Let's assume there was an o i l well on every 40 acres. 

Could you conduct any primary mining? 

A I would say no. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question? 

BY MR. KELLAHIN: 

Q I n view of the statement made by Mr. Blackman i n regard 

to primary recovery, what size p i l l a r s did you say you l e f t on your 

primary recovery? 

A At the Eddy County mine? 

Q I mean, what you contemplate at the 2300-foot l e v e l I n 

th i s area? 

A We would leave approximately a 200-foot radius around the 

we l l . 

Q Without regard to the w e l l , assume there was no well i n 

there, you have to have p i l l a r s f o r support? 

A Take a room 20 feet wide and probably an 80-foot center, 

that would probably have a p i l l a r l e f t of 40 by 40, between 35 by 

35 and 40 by 40, however i t calculates out. 

Q How would that compare with your 200-foot p i l l a r i n re­

gard to tonnage? 

A We would get 45$ out of those p i l l a r s where you wouldn't 



PAGE 30 

get any out of the 200-foot radius. 

Q Would you s t i l l leave the p i l l a r s i n there; there would 

be no secondary recovery? 

A No. 

Q That would be a loss then? 

A I t would be a loss, yes. 

Q Then the calculation which appears on your Exhibit No. 3 

would not be accurate insofar as recoverable ore, would i t ? 

A The recoverable value of the ore i s the t o t a l value i s 

$138,000. The recoverable value would be, i f mined, $62,000. The 

way i t i s put there i s correct. 

Q, Are you s t i l l t a l k i n g about primary recovery? 

A 45$, I believe; a 45$ extraction. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question? Witness may 

be excused. Does that conclude your evidence, Mr. Blackman? 

MR. BLACKMAN: That concludes the evidence i n both cases. 

MR. BRATTON: I know i t i s the customary practice of t h i s 

Commission to take these matters under advisement, and I realize 

that I am asking a departure from that procedure. However, I 

believe I t i s j u s t i f i e d i n t h i s case. 

We are prepared to go forward with additional evidence i n the 

case. I don't believe the case c a l l s f o r i t or warrants further 

evidence. Mr. Jourdan has stated that t h i s area i s not w i t h i n t h e i 

projected three to five-year program f i l e d with t h i s O i l Conser-

1 vation Commission. He has stated they have no present development 
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plans to mine i n t h i s area. He has stated that the reason they 

have objected to these applications i s to c a l l the problem to the 

att e n t i o n of the Commission. I think he has done tha t . I think he 

has called the problem to the attention of the Commission. However 

I think that at t h i s point i t i s i n order f o r the Commission to 

grant the application of Colton and C i t i e s Service to d r i l l these 

wells. 

As Mr. Jourdan pointed out, Order R - l l l - A was i n the making 

for two or three years. I t involved a great deal of e f f o r t , work 

and compromise on the part of a l l concerned. I believe the objec­

tions f i l e d i n these cases are completely outside of the scope of, 

or the in t e n t of, or the s p i r i t of Order R - l l l - A . 

I t has f u r t h e r been stated that there i s no impediment to the 

d r i l l i n g of these wells other than such as might exist i n Order 

R - l l l - A , and I submit there has been presented to t h i s Commission 

no reason under Order R - l l l - A why these should not be granted. 

MR. KELLAHIN: We would l i k e to j o i n i n the motion made 

by Mr. Bratton, and I would l i k e to further point out i n connection 

with the values of the ore t e s t i f i e d to here, the valuation i s based 

solely on a l e t t e r from the Department of the I n t e r i o r of the Unitep 

States Geological Survey as to the Colton w e l l . I t states i t i s 

wi t n i n the potash ore body as delineated by the geological survey. 

As to the C i t i e s Service w e l l , i t doesn't even go that f a r , and 

merely says that the well d r i l l e d there would encounter commercial 

I ore. There Is nothing f u r t h e r i n the record to substantiate either 
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one of those statements. 

On cross examination the witness t e s t i f i e d he did not know how 

many cores, i f any, were d r i l l e d i n the North Lynch Pool. There i s 

no testimony showing that there i s any ore under the North Lynch 

P o l whatsoever i n the record as i t now stands. The witness furtheri 

t e s t i f i e d , as Mr. Bratton pointed out, they have no plans f o r mining 

i n that area at the present time, and he further t e s t i f i e d on cross 

examination by Mr. Payne that he could not s.ay at the present time 

whether mining would be economical i n t h i s area, whether or not 

these wells are d r i l l e d . 

Certainly I don't think they made any case which would support 

a denial of our permit to d r i l l . 

MR. LOSEE: I f the Commission please, we would, as i n t e r ­

venors, j o i n i n Mr. Bratton's motion f o r a granting of the a p p l i ­

cation at t h i s time and I won't elaborate any further on the lack 

of substantial evidence to support the protest of the Potash Companir, 

unless they are taking a posit i o n that the order which was prepared 

over t h i s long period of time, and a f t e r t h e i r consent, i s not now 

equitable and needs changing, and i f so, the protesting of any 

applications i s obviously not the place to change the order. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, i n the f i r s t 

instance, with respect to the character of the proof offered as to 

the existence of a commercial ore body i n t h i s area, I c a l l your 

att e n t i o n to the statements of the Commission i n the f i r s t instance, 

i that i t takes administrative notice of i t s own order. Order R - l l l - A 
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defines and delineates an area i n which i t i s presumed commercial 

potash e x i s t s . The United States Geological Survey f i l e d with the 

Commission at the time Order R - l l l - A was promulgated, a map and 

supporting data which shows the existence of the presumed potash or£ 

bodies i n t h i s area. I t i s quite t r u e , as brought out by cross 

examination, that the character of the evidence which i s present, a£ 

available at the present time, i s rather sketchy. As Mr. Jourdan 

pointed out, Petash Company of America has spent something over hal: 

a m i l l i o n dollars i n gathering information as to the location of thp 

potash ore body, but we would not state here we have s u f f i c i e n t 

information to know the exact location of the p a r t i c u l a r thicknessefe 

and grades i n ore i n p a r t i c u l a r places. Some of these interpolations 

are between wells that are quite widely separated. Nonetheless, as 

stated by the U.S.G.S., presented by them to the Commission i n the 

f i r s t instance, t h i s i s an area i n which the potash ore body i s 

presumed to extend. Beyond that we cannot go. The information i s 

simply not available. 

I think t h i s i s a problem i n conservation, r e a l l y , 

because we don't get i n t o the b i g problem here of secondary mining 

because t h i s p a r t i c u l a r ore body, as i t i s affected by these two 

wells, has already been denied the secondary mining because of the 

existence of the wells already there. I say that f o r the reasonablle 

f u t u r e , down the road f a r enough, i f the wells are completely pumpe|d 

out and i t i s possible to go i n and replug a l l of those wells, 

clean them out and plug them so you are assured of getting a cut-
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o f f of both o i l and gas below a l l the potash benches, so you safely 

can take out tne ore, i t might be possible. Mr. Jourdan i s correct 

when he says we can't say whether i t w i l l be commercial or not. This 

i s an economics problem. To t r y to project ten or f i f t e e n years i n 

advance would be guesswork. As of now, we do not know. 

We have presented a case i n which we have stated a p o s i t i v e , 

d e f i n i t e loss which we can show on f i r s t mining of approximately 

$65,000 on the p i l l a r s necessary to protect either one of these 

wells. No evidence has been presented whatever on behalf of the 

persons who are requesting permission to d r i l l the well as to the 

value or the hoped-for value of the o i l well they propose to d r i l l . 

Rather than make a complete and f i n a l argument now I think we 

have made a prima facie case which i s e n t i t l e d to consideration by 

the Commission. 

MR. BRATTON: I would l i k e to say j u s t one further word, 

i f the Commission please. I think t h i s thing b o i l s down simply to 

t h i s : This Commission determined, i n Order R - l l l - A , that these are 

prospective commercial potash areas. Now, i f the Potash Company of 

America has made a case here today, by what they have stated, i f 

t h i s Commission should deny our applications on the basis of the 

evidence presented here today, i t would be, i n e f f e c t , a determin­

ation that the ent i r e potash area determined by Order R - l l l - A i s a 

prohibited area insofar as o i l and gas d r i l l i n g i s concerned. I t 

ju s t b o i l s down as simply as that to me. I don't think that was 

pypr fthp 1nt.pnt.1nn of Order R - l l l - A . Tt c e r t a i n l y never was the 
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int e n t i o n or understanding of the o i l and gas industry when we 

cooperated i n working out Order R - l l l - A , and I don't think i t was 

the i n t e n t i o n or understanding of t h i s Commission. On that basis 

we ask our application be granted at t h i s time. 

MR. PORTER: Mr. Bratton, the Commission rules i t would 

l i k e to continue with the case and hear the testimony of the 

applicant at t h i s time. 

MR. BRATTON: I f the Commission please, we request about 

a five-minute recess to put exhibits on the board. 

(Short recess.) 

MR. PORTER: Meeting come to order, please. Mr. Bratton. 

RANDALL MONTGOMERY 

called as a witness, having been previously sworn, t e s t i f i e d as 

follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BRATTON: 

Q W i l l you state your name, address and occupation? 

A Randall Montgomery, Geologist, Hobbs, New Mexico. 

Q Have you previously t e s t i f i e d before t h i s Commission as a i 

expert witness and are your q u a l i f i c a t i o n s a matter of public record? 

A They are. 

Q Have you made a study of the subject area involved i n 

Case No. 2182, the application of Earl G. Colton? 

A Yes, I have. 

Mfr. BRATTON: Are the witness's q u a l i f i c a t i o n s acceptable!? 



PAGE 36 

MR. PORTER: Yes, s i r , they are. 

Q, (By Mr. Bratton) Mr. Montgomery, have you been employed 

by Mr. Colton to make a study of the area i n connection with his 

proposed well i n the NE/4 of the SE/4 of Section 29, Township 20 

South, Range 34 East? 

A I have. 

Q W i l l you please refer to what has been marked as Colton 1s 

Exhibit No. 1 and explain to the Commission what i t shows? 

A Exhibit No. 1 i s a map o u t l i n i n g the areas of Order R - l l l 

and the area of the Secretary of the I n t e r i o r ' s order of October, 

1951. I n t h i s e x h i b i t the Secretary of the I n t e r i o r ' s area i s out­

li n e d i n a heavy l i n e , and Order R - l l l - A i s i n a l i g h t e r l i n e 

colored i n yellow. On t h i s map I have indicated the shafts of the 

various operating mines i n the area. I have also located the 

posi t i o n of the Colton well with a dark blue dot, and also the Ci t i e s 

Service well with a dark blue dot. 

Q Both the Colton well and the C i t i e s Service well are out­

side of the Secretary of the I n t e r i o r ' s potash area order of Octo­

ber 18,1951, i s that correct? 

A That's correct, yes, s i r . 

Q They are w i t h i n the area covered by Order R - l l l - A as 

amended? 

A That's correct. 

Q, How close are these proposed locations to the present PCA 
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A To the present PC A shaft i t i s about 25 miles. 

Q As a matter of f a c t , i t i s the farthest west of the preseit 

potash mines, i s i t not? 

A Yes, s i r , that's correct. 

Q There i s not a shaft w i t h i n what, ten miles? 

A Approximately eleven miles, i n the five-year development 

plan of National's, located at the upper center dot. 

Q Is there anything else you care to explain i n connection 

with your Exhibit No. 1, Mr. Montgomery? 

A No. That i s a l l . 

Q Refer to your Exhibit No. 2 and explain what i t r e f l e c t s . 

leases. I n the various colors I have depicted the seven major 

leaseholders of potash leases i n the oil-potash area. The protest-

ant, being PC A, i s colored i n yellow. The yellow color indicates 

t h e i r various leaseholdings i n the o i l and gas potash area. I 

would l i k e to point out on Exhibit 2, the N/2 of Section 28, which 

immediately offsets our o i l and gas lease, 933 feet to our proposed 

well i s unleased as f a r as potash i s concerned, and also, a l l of 

Section 31, which l s less than a mile away, and the S/2 of the S/2 

of Section 30, a l l being i n Township 20 South, Range 34 East. 

Q, Referring to the easterly block of PC A leases, not the 

block around t h e i r present shaft, that block covers some of the 

area i n Order R - l l l - A and some outside, does i t not? 

A That's correct. 

A Exhibit No. 2 i s an ownership map of the various potash 
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Q And i t covers some that i s w i t h i n the Secretary's area 

and some that i s not? 

A That's correct. 

Q Actually, the large block of that leaseholding i s to the 

south of either of these proposed locations? 

A Yes, s i r , i t i s . I have again indicated the location of 

the two wells, and they are i n the northern portion of t h i s block 

of acreage. 

Q, Also, that e x h i b i t r e f l e c t s the present o i l and gas wells, 

does i t not, i n the immediate area, Mr. Montgomery? 

A Yes, s i r , i t does. A l l o i l and gas wells and dry holes 

that have been d r i l l e d up to Janary 1, 1961, are shown. 

Q Those are fu r t h e r r e f l e c t e d i n your Exhibits 3 and 4, are 

they not? 

A They are, yes, s i r . 

Q I s there anything you fu r t h e r care to point out i n con­

nection with your Exhibit No. 2? 

A That i s a l l i n Exhibit 2. 

Q Please r e f e r , then, to your Exhibit No. 3, Mr. Montgomery, 

and explain what i t is? 

A Exhibit No. 3 i s the Yates contour map, contour i n t e r v a l , 

50 f e e t . On t h i s base map I have indicated the outlines of Order 

R - l l l - A that cover the area of t h i s map. They are outlined with 

a red l i n e running i n a d i r e c t i o n such as I am in d i c a t i n g r i g h t now 
i 

I on the board.—The large yellow color i n the area Is a c i r c l e that 
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has been struck with a radius of 2300 fee t . The small red c i r c l e 

depicts an area with a radius of 200 feet . The purpose f o r doing 

t h i s i s , as Mr. Jourdan t e s t i f i e d e a r l i e r , t h i s ore occurs i n t h i s 

area at about a depth of 2300 fee t . Based on previous testimony i n 

previous cases heard before t h i s Commission, the mining witnesses 

have t e s t i f i e d that they can do no secondary mining around a well 

beyond an area equal to the radius of the depth of the potash. 

Q That i s generally i n accord with the testimony of Mr. 

Jourdan and Mr. Blackman i n t h i s case t h i s morning? 

A Yes, s i r , exactly. 

Q The red c i r c l e s , having a radius of 200 f e e t , that i s agaj.n 

i n accordance with the testimony we have heard t h i s morning, and 

what size p i l l a r they f e l t they had to leave around each well d r i l l e d 

i n the area, and core tests? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q Go ahead and explain the significance of t h i s and the 

conclusions you draw from i t . 

A The conclusions I draw indicate that i n Section 28 and 

i n Section 29, where we are p a r t i c u l a r l y concerned about our w e l l , 

i t appears that no secondary mining operations can be performed i n 

there at the present time, which, again, was corroborated by Mr. 

Jourdan's and Mr. Blackman's testimony t h i s morning. Therefore, th<£ 

question of secondary mining i s a moot question and I come back 

to the area of the p i l l a r s , and the testimony we heard t h i s morning 

indicated the value of the p i l l a r s i n t h i s area was about $63,000 
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and they went on to state that they would have to leave certain 

p i l l a r s i n the area anyway, and i t i s not ju s t p a r t l y because i t i s 

around an o i l we l l they need the p i l l a r . I f there weren't any o i l 

wells they would need the p i l l a r s . 

Q On that e x h i b i t you have denoted the producing wells by 

the black ci r c l e ? 

A I have, and the dry holes by a conventional dry hole 

symbol. 

Q, You have drawn your radius, 2300-foot radius, around both 

the producing wells and dry holes i n t h i s immediate area. Would 

you explain to the Commission why you did that? 

A We heard t h i s morning that they stated they could not minfe 

any secondary mining w i t h i n the radius of a p i l l a r that i s equal to 

the depth of the ore body, and they could only perform primary min­

ing i n that area. They did not p u l l the p i l l a r s . 

Q And a c t u a l l y , the dry holes i n t h i s area are old dry hole|s, 

i s that correct? 

A Some of them are plugged, and a l l of them that have a dry 

hole symbol are plugged and abandoned. I have checked a l l avail­

able records on f i l e in the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission, 

and certain information came to light that was not on f i l e with 

the Oil Conservation Commission, and that was the o i l in the NE/4 

of Section 30. That particular well was drilled back in the 30's, 

and when the well was cable-tooled o i l rolled some 700 feet in the 

well bore.—They could not bail o i l below the 900-foot lovol. How-
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ever, the w e l l was plugged and abandoned due to economic reasons at 

that time, cheap price of o i l and other commitments. 

Q Are the plugging practices indicated i n these old or dry 

holes such t h a t , i n your opinion, they were plugged so that mining 

operations could now be conducted through them? 

A The wells were not plugged i n accordance with Order 

R - l l l - A . 

Q They were wells d r i l l e d and plugged before that order? 

A Yes, s i r , that i s , with the exception of one well i n 

Section 28. The three dry holes i n Section 28 were plugged i n 

accordance with Order R - l l l - A , but none of the other wells i n the 

area were. Those three wells were d r i l l e d during the time Order 

R - l l l - A was i n e f f e c t . 

Q Is there anything f u r t h e r you would care to point out i n 

connection with that e x h i b i t , Mr. Montgomery? 

A That i s a l l I have. 

Q Before proceeding to your Exhibit No. 4, what would you 

say with reference to the value of the potash i n the p i l l a r s or i n 

the proposed primary or secondary mining i n t h i s area, p a r t i c u l a r l y 

with reference to Mr. Jourdan's testimony of t h i s morning? 

A Mr. Jourdan's testimony indicated the p i l l a r s had a value 

i n potash of about $62,000. 

Q And you are using that computation I n connection with youjr 

computation as to the prospective value of the o i l i n the same size 

p i l l a r s ? 
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A Yes, s i r , I w i l l . 

Q; Now, before going on to Exhibit No. 4, are you f a m i l i a r 

with the notice of i n t e n t i o n to d r i l l f i l e d by Mr. Colton i n t h i s 

case? 

A I am. 

Q That states he w i l l comply with a l l of the provisions of 

Order R-lll-A? 

A I t does. 

Q You are f a m i l i a r with Mr. Colton's lease and the term of 

that lease? 

A I am. 

Q, That lease terminates March 31st, 1962? 

A That's correct. 

Q That lease encompasses what area, Mr. Montgomery? 

A I t i s the W/2 of the SE/4 and the N/2 of the SE/4 of 

Section 29. 

Q 120 acres, including the proposed location? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q I s there any production on that lease? 

A No, s i r , there i s not, 

Q I n the absence of production that lease w i l l terminate a 

year from now? 

A That's correct. 

Q Refer to your Exhibit 4, now, Mr. Montgomery. 

A Exhibit 4 i s a Yates structure contour map on which I ha\ 
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contoured the top of the Yates formation and indicated my interpre­

t a t i o n of what the structure i n t h i s area indicates. You w i l l 

notice i n Section 29, at the location of the proposed Colton w e l l , 

i t i s our i n t e r p r e t a t i o n that we expect to encounter o i l reserves 

of a considerable magnitude.. This i s the old Lynch Pool over i n 

the center right-hand portion. The North Lynch i s up i n the north­

east portion of the map, and the test pool ie continuous i n t h i s area. 

Regionally, we have a ridge that runs from the test pool on down 

in t o the Lynch Pool area. The Lynch Pool was discovered back i n the 

la t e 20's, i t was developed, f o r a l l p r a c t i c a l purposes, i n the 

30's u n t i l about 1958, operators began to d r i l l on the margins of 

t h i s pool and as of January 1, 1958, there were 32 wells i n the 

pool. As of January 1, i960, there were 5^ wells i n the pool. 

Q The proposed Colton location i s a h a l f mile step out from 

the Lynch Pool; i s that correct? 

A Yes, s i r , i t i s . 

Q, There i s one well located a hal f mile d i r e c t l y east of the 

proposed location? 

A That i s an abandoned lo c a t i o n , and I have entered a con­

ventional abandoned symbol there. However, I understand the people 

are Interested i n developing the acreage. 

Q There i s a wel l to the southeast, i s that right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Approximately one-half mile away? 

A Yes, s i r . 
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Q What computations have you made as to the estimated value 

of the production from the proposed location, and particularly with 

reference to the p i l l a r which might be required to be l e f t to support 

this well location? 

A To be redundant, the p i l l a r i s worth about $62,000 as 

t e s t i f i e d earlier. The Lynch Pool, accurate reservoir data is 

d i f f i c u l t to accumulate because of the wells d r i l l e d back i n the 

early 20's. Some of the later developments have been d r i l l e d i n 

recent times under modern technology. However, this pool is so 

p r o l i f i c most of the operators d r i l l to the top of the pay and 

barely scratch i t , don't go on and d r i l l a l l the way through the pa^ 

Calculating the reserves on the pool with normal engineering data 

is not particularly valid. However, I think the acid test is what 

has the f i e l d done i n thepast 30 years. Actually, i t is one of the 

most p r o l i f i c fields i n New Mexico, i f I might throw out the Hobbs 

pool. There are only four wells i n New Mexico that have produced 

over a mil l i o n barrels of o i l . Three happen to be i n this Lynch 

pool. There are only three wells i n New Mexico that have produced 

over two mil l i o n barrels. A l l three happen to be i n this Lynch 

pool. I t is a Seven Rivers reef, encountered at about 3700 feet. 

The discovery of this pool focused the interest on the potentials 

of New Mexico and i s , i n my opinion, one of the major reasons why 

the operators began to move into New Mexico. Prior to that time 

discoveries i n this part of the Permian Basin had been relatively 

Insignificant as far as productivity i s concerned, just as i t was 
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the d r i l l i n g of an o i l well which caused the discovery of the 

potash i n the potash area. Perhaps that i s philosophical, but 

in t e r e s t i n g . 

Up u n t i l January 1, 1958, t h i s pool had recovered almost ten 

m i l l i o n barrels of o i l , and that made an average, per w e l l , taking 

the poor and good together, of about 186,000 barrels of o i l per weljl. 

Many of these wells are s t i l l producing, and probably have produced 

h a l f or three-quarters of t h e i r reserves. Taking o i l at $3.00 a 

b a r r e l , i n presuming that we j u s t get an average well f o r the pool, 

and not an above-average w e l l , we expect an income from t h i s well 

of $558,000. 

Q, Based on an estimate of $62,000 worth of potash i n the 

p i l l a r which would be required, that i s approximately 20,000 b a r r e l ^ 

of o i l ? 

A That's correct. 

Q And i n d r i l l i n g t h i s well you would hope to be t a l k i n g 

about obtaining i n the neighborhood of 200,000 barrels of o i l ? 

A That'3 correct. 

Q Have you calculated i t down to the p i l l a r , to the value 

of the o i l i n that p i l l a r , Mr. Montgomery? 

A I t would be equivalent to about 20,000 barrels of o i l . 

Q Actually, the p i l l a r i t s e l f would have as much value i n 

o i l as i t would have i n potash? 

A Many times more. Actually, we are t a l k i n g about the valule 

of the p i l l a r . Presume they could take a i l the p i l l a r out — whicr. 
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they state they wouldn't anyway — presume they took i t a l l out. 

We are t a l k i n g about an average w e l l ; we are t a l k i n g about three to 

four times return. 

Q I n the location i t s e l f i t i s hoped that you would obtain 

recoveries i n the neighborhood of 200,000 barrels of o i l ? 

A Or more. We have the p o t e n t i a l . The best well i n the 

f i e l d produced 2,700,000-odd barrels of o i l . At present day value, 

I f we are fortunate enough to get a well of that character, that 

would be an income of excess of $8,000,000. 

Q Based upon your geologic i n t e r p r e t a t i o n yoa think there 

i s a reasonable p r o b a b i l i t y of obtaining an o i l well i n t h i s l o ­

cation? 

A Yes. As previously t e s t i f i e d , indicated, the well i n the 

NE/4 of the NE/4 of Section 30 a c t u a l l y , under present day con­

d i t i o n s , would be a producer. This well i s on trend with the 

Lynch pool and there i s adequate structure control i n there that 

Mr. Colton i s w i l l i n g to gamble a sizeable investment to d r i l l the 

w e l l . 

Q. I n the absence of d r i l l i n g a w e l l , that location would 

terminate March 31st, 1962? 

A Yes, s i r , that's correct. 

Q I n the d r i l l i n g of that w e l l , Mr. Colton has agreed to 

abide by a l l the provisions of R - l l l - A ; that would include plugging 

i n the circumstances that i t should be a non-commercial well or a 

dry hole? 
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A That's correct. We j u s t want to d r i l l the w e l l . 

Q I s there anything f u r t h e r you care to state with r e f e r ­

ence to any of your e x h i b i t s , Mr. Montgomery? 

A That i s a l l I have. 

Q Were Exhibits 1 through 4 prepared by you? 

A They were. 

MR. BRATTON: We of f e r Earl Colton's Exhibits 1 through 

4 i n evidence. 

MR. PORTER: Without objection Exhibits 1 through 4 w i l l 

be admitted i n t o the record. 

Just one question, Mr. Montgomery. Then we w i l l recess f o r 

lunch. What i s the projected depth of t h i s well? 

A 3750. 

MR. PORTER: Thank you. Hearing w i l l recess u n t i l 1:30 

at which time the witness w i l l be r e c a l l f o r cross examination. 

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned u n t i l 1:30 P.M.) 

*** 

MR. PORTER: Hearing come to order. We ask Mr. Montgomerjy 

to take the stand, please. 

MR. PORTER: Does anyone have any questions of the witnes 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BLACKMAN: 

Q You t e s t i f i e d that i n your opinion the pool there that I 

think i s named the Yates Pool would probably j o i n up or connect 

With the test pool. I wonder I f vou would explain that a l i t t l e 
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A I was speaking more on regional tectonics, a c t u a l l y , than 

physically connecting up by actual production. I meant that the 

tes t pool and the Lynch Pool were on the same positive geologic 

trend. That was what I meant to convey. 

MR. BLACKMAN: That i s a l l . 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of the witness? 

BY MR. PAYNE: 

Q Mr. Montgomery, what i s the drive mechanism i n the Lynch 

Pool? 

A I t i s water dr i v e , most of the wells water drive mechanist 

Q The area we are discussing here today, i s that also water 

drive? 
« 

A I n our opinion i t probably w i l l be. There are a few well£ 

i n the Lynch area that are probably gas solution drive. There are 

some stri n g e r sands that produce around the Lynch from the reef 

proper. Of course, we are hoping to h i t the reef. 

Q I f o i l and gas wells were d r i l l e d i n here, and i f they 

were plugged i n accordance with the provisions of R - l l l - A , i s i t 

your f e e l i n g that from a safety standpoint, at least, the potash 

deposits would be protected, leaving aside t h i s factor of having 

to leave p i l l a r s which might hurt economically? 

A I don't believe there has ever been any past hi s t o r y to 

base an answer on such a thing. 

Q I n your opinion, i f you plug a hole from top to bottom 

with cement, one of these special kinds of cement such as Dow Chemi 
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cal Company puts out, do you f e e l there Is much l i k e l i h o o d of o i l 

and gas escaping out of that plugging job i f any o i l and gas re­

main a f t e r the wel l i s abandoned? 

A I would say probably not. I think i t would be a very 

speculative answer f o r anyone to make, but I believe probably not. 

Q The wells that have been d r i l l e d i n t h i s area, I believe 

you t e s t i f i e d some were rather old? 

A Yes, s i r . 

Q, These wells weren't d r i l l e d i n accordance with the casing 

program set f o r t h i n R-lll-A? 

A No, s i r , they were not. 

Q, Do you, of your own knowledge, have any evidence that the 

potash deposit i t s e l f was damaged by the d r i l l i n g of these wells? 

A No. 

BY MR. BLACKMAN: 

Q I would l i k e to ask j u s t one question. Would you care to 

qu a l i f y your answer any about the q u a l i t y of the seal job i n an o i l 

well using a l l the newest techniques on condition that you got a 

good cement job and knew you had good contact with the cement, both 

inside the pipe and outside tne pipe 

A I would say i t would be per f e c t l y safe. 

Q, I f you got that kind of contact you would be per f e c t l y 

safe, but i f you didn't you probably wouldn't? 

A Possibly not. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question. Witness may be 
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excused. 

MR. BRATTON: I believe that concludes our case. 

MR. PORTER: Mr. Kellahin. 

MR. KELLAHIN: I would l i k e to c a l l Mr. Motter. 

MR. PAYNE: Were you sworn t h i s morning, Mr. Motter? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, s i r , I was. 

E. F. MOTTER 

called as a witness, having been previously duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d 

as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR..KELLAHIN: 

Q Would you state your name, please? 

A E. F. Motter. 

Q, By whom are you employed and i n what position? 

A C i t i e s Service Petroleum Company, Division Engineer, 

Hobbs Divi s i o n . 

Q That i s the same as C i t i e s Service O i l dompany? 

A Yes, s i r . We had an o f f i c i a l name change the f i r s t of 

t h i s year. 

Q Have you t e s t i f i e d before the O i l Conservation Commission 

as a petroleum engineer and made, your q u a l i f i c a t i o n s a matter of 

record? 

A Yes, I have. 

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness's q u a l i f i c a t i o n s acceptable? 

MR. PORTER: They are. 
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Q, (By Mr. Bratton) Mr. Motter, are you familiar with the 

application which was f i l e d i n behalf of Cities Service Petroleum 

Company in Case 2183? 

A Yes, s i r , I am. 

Q Would you outline for the Commission the steps which led 

to the f i l i n g of this application? 

A Yes. I think as you pointed out earlier this morning, we 

f i l e d an intent to d r i l l January 13th. Copy of that application, 

along with the l e t t e r and a location p l a t , was submitted to the 

Potash Company of America, the holder of the potash lease, on the 

l8th of January. We received a copy of a protest which had been 

f i l e d by the Potash Company of America with the Oil Conservation 

Commission and on January 27th, after unsuccessful arbitration, we 

f i l e d an application, for hearing. 

Q Mr. Motter, you heard the testimony which was presented 

this morning by Mr. Montgomery i n behalf of both Cities Service and 

the Earl G. Colton applications, did you not? 

A Yes, I did. 

Q Are you i n agreement with the testimony which was presented 

by Mr. Montgomery? 

A Yes, I am. 

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 1, would 

you outline the situation as i t exists i n regard to the Cities Serv 

ice wells? 

Yes.—I think Randall pointed out earlier that our lo> 
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cation is right here at this blue dot i n Section 18 South, 34 East. 

Referring to Exhibit 2, i f I may go on, this again points i t out. 

I would l i k e to explain that that i s a direct offset to a well whic|h 

we have had producing for a number of years. I t is offset to the 

east by this older well, offset to the north by a well which has 

been producing approximately three years. There is a dry hole to 

the south of i t , and we have one additional well about two diagonajl 

locations northwest. We have d r i l l e d several wells i n the test 

pool. A l l this is under leases held by Potash Company of America. 

This is our f i r s t protest to any of these wells. 

Q The area involved on the Cities Service application i s 

within the oil-potash area as defined by Order R-lll-A? 

A Yes, i t i s . 

Q Is i t i n the area set out by the Secretary? 

A No. I t i s approximately one and a half miles from the 

eastern edge of the Department of Interior area. 

Q What i s the location of the proposed well? 

A The proposed location for the Jewett McDonald AA No. 3 

is 660 feet from the South line and 198O feet from the East line of 

Section 18, Township 20 South, Range 34 East. 

Q Is that a standard location under the rules and regulations 

of the Oil Conservation Commission? 

A Yes, s i r . I t is being d r i l l e d i n the center of a 40. 

Q, Do you have any other comment to make on any of the 

exhibits which have heretofore been offered? 
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A I believe not. I think Mr. Montgomery covered those 

quite completely. 

Q, In connection with your f i l i n g of your notice of intention 

to d r i l l , do you propose to comply with a l l the requirements of 

Order R-lll-A? 

A Yes, s i r , we certainly do. That was stipulated i n our 

intent to d r i l l , the size of casing and the approximate depth at 

which we would seat that. I t complies f u l l y with R-lll-A. 

Q, Have you prepared an exhibit showing the casing program 

which you propose i n this well? 

A Yes. This is rather small, but we propose to set a 9 5/8-

inch casing at approximately — 

Q You are pointing to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 5? 

A Right. We w i l l set a 9 5/8 approximately 1500 feet, and 

that w i l l be cemented to the surface. - Seven-inch casing to 3300 

feet, which i s below the base of the salt and into the top of the 

Tansill dolomite. That, again, w i l l be completely cemented to the 

surface. I t i s our plan to run a 5 1/2-inch line r from inside the 

7-inch to t o t a l depth, and that w i l l be cemented up to the 7-inch. 

As far as I am concerned that completely complies with Rule R-111-.fl. 

We have also put on there our estimated tops and the base of the 

s a l t , 1590, the top, 3190, the base, and I think i t has been hereto­

fore t e s t i f i e d , the potash i s probably found at 2300 feet, so that 

w i l l be completely sealed off by both casing and cement. 

Q, In your opinion, would that completely protect the 
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potash zone? 

A Yes, I think i t would. 

Q Have you prepared a structure map of the area involved i n 

this application? 

A Under my supervision our geologist prepared this map. 

Q Is that exhibit marked as Exhibit No. 6? 

A Yes. We have a red circle there indicating the proposed 

location. This structure map is made on top of the Yates and has 

a contour interval of 50 feet. 

Q Does that substantially coincide with the contours as de­

picted by Mr. Montgomery? 

A Yes, substantially. Of course, there is always probably 

a l i t t l e difference of opinion on geology, but this agrees very welfL 

I believe. 

Q, Have you made any study of the upper Yates formations and 

prepared an exhibit marked as Exhibit No. 7? 

A • I have. This particular area we have been able to define 

two pays i n there, the upper and lower Yates. The upper Yates is 

found productive i n the Cities Service Jewett McDonald No. 1, the 

east offset. I t i s also productive i n our No. 1-C, Jewett McDonald 

No. 1-C, two diagonal locations to the northwest. This map indicatss 

that at this particular interval we can probably expect some 30 feel 

of net pay at this location. I have calibrated that i n this p a r t i ­

cular 40 i n the upper Yates and we anticipate approximately 1,025 

acre feet, of pay. This pav has been determined by core analyses arid 
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electric logs of Cities Service 1-C, and also the two thicknesses, 

we have sample logs on our old well, Jewett McDonald No. 1. We havle 

checked the electric logs against the core and found very close 

relationship from which we went ahead and made our calculations as 

to o i l i n place. On the upper pay this was broken down into about 

four different porosity and permeability streaks along with a l i t t l f e 

variance i n water saturation, and I came up with 1100 barrels of 

o i l i n place per acre foot. 

Q That was i n the upper zone? 

A That's correct. 

Q, Does that complete your testimony, then, as to the upper 

Yates formation for the moment? 

A Yes, i t does, for the moment. 

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit No. 8, w i l l 

you discuss that exhibit? 

A No. 8 is the lower Yates pay, and again, i n the 4o acres 

on which the well i s to be located I have estimated 925 acre feet 

of pay, with the pay at the well location being approximately 25 

feet of net. Again, this was interpreted from electric logs and 

core analysis. The o i l i n place on this lower pay calibrates 975 

barrels per acre foot; applying those figures, i f I may go on a 

l i t t l e further — the old Jewett McDonald Well which has been there 

quite sometime has 2,021,000 barrels of o i l i n place under that 

lease. We do not have the exact formation volume factor, so I have 

i used one that i s acceptable i n this pay of 1.25, giving 1,610,700 
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barrels stock tank o i l i n place. This Jewett Mc Donald No. 1, on 

January 1, 1961, has produced 178,858 barrels of o i l . At the decline 

rate, which has been f a i r l y constant for the last four to five year?, 

i t i s estimated there is a remaining primary down to an economic 

l i m i t of some 90 barrels of o i l per month, of 64,400, which, added 

together, indicates that we should recover a t o t a l of 243,258 barrels 

stock tank o i l from this well. Dividing that by the o i l i n place ŵ  

come up with primary recovery factor of s l i g h t l y over 15$. I have 

applied some of these figures to a couple of other wells in the 

area, for instance, the Hutchins well, taking the accumulated pro­

duction and what we anticipate i t w i l l produce, we have actually 

come up with about 23$ of o i l i n place. Using the lowering value oi" 

primary recovery, I have calculated that the proposed location, the 

Jewett McDonald AA No. 3, we should recover some 244,000 barrels 

primary o i l at a cost of about $3.00. This indicates $733,000. 

Q Is that the return, then, you would anticipate on the 

proposed well? 

A That would be the gross return, yes. 

Q, Have you any other production history figures you would 

care to give? 

A I think I have pretty well discussed a l l the production 

history we have used on t h i s . Like I say, this well is an offset 

to these two Wells, and I feel that is f a i r l y reliable information. 

Q Do you have a per acre valuation? 

A Well, yes. At this proposed location that calculates out 
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to $18,300 per acre gross value. 

Q That ±s related to primary recovery, is i t not? 

A That's correct. 

Q, In your opinion i s tnere any chance for secondary recover|y 

i n this area? 

A Well, yes. From our experience i n the Permian Basin and 

looking the thing over as a whole, I find no place where we can say 

there has been a fa i l u r e i n secondary recovery i n this type of for­

mation. Although this is a somewhat smaller area there may be sub­

stantial development. I shouldn't say substantial, enough, another 

three or four wells i n the future, so that i t would quite l i k e l y 

pay us to go with a secondary recovery program. I f that were true 

I think we could safely expect another 15$, which, again, is a 

minimum figure i n my estimation. 

Q What would the gross values be on the acreage involved? 

A Well, that would be primary and secondary, considering 

secondary equal to primary, that would be some $1,466,000 or a 

l i t t l e over $36,000 per acre. 

Q Do you have any further information on valuations? 

A I believe that I a l l . . I have made numerous other valuati 

i n the area, but I think these are the most pertinent to this p a r t i 

cular well. 

Q Were Exhibits 5, 6, 7 and 8 prepared by you or under your 

supervision? 

A Yes, they were. 

ons 
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MR. KELLAHIN: At this time we would l i k e to offer i n 

evidence Exhibits 5, 6, 7 and 8. 

MR. PORTER: I f there i s no objection the exhibits w i l l 

be admitted to the record. 

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Motter, what is the situation as 

to the lease held by Cities Service Petroleum Company at the 

present time? 

A I t i s being held by production. 

Q Is that a new lease or old lease? 

A That lease was' taken as a prospecting permit, I think i n 

1926 or 1927. I t was converted to an o i l and gas lease i n Septem­

ber, 1931. 

Q And i t i s presently an o i l and gas lease? 

A Yes, s i r , i t i s . 

Q, Do you have anything else to add, Mr. Motter? 

A Nothing pertinent, I don't believe. 

MR. KELLAHIN: That is a l l the questions I have, Mr. 

Porter. 

MR. PORTER: Does anyone have any questions of Mr. Motter? 

BY MR. PAYNE: 

Q Mr. Motter, do you believe there i s communication betweerji 

the upper Yates and the lower Yates i n this area? 

A No. I have the logs here. They are some 35 to 40 feet 

apart. I don't believe there i s any communication, not the type 

of completitons we have today, setting a l i n e r and perforating. I-
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don't believe there i s any communication. There may be i f we 

fracture a zone. You could, oftentimes, fracture into communication 

but I frankly doubt i t . 

Q Cities Service doesn't have any present plan to dually 

complete any wells? 

A No, s i r . This production i s a l l permissible under the 

North Lynch rules to produce from a l l the Yates. 

Q What do you consider to be the drive mechanism i n this 

area? 

A Down i n the Lynch Pool we have evidence of a f a i r l y 

active water drive. In our particular area, the North Lynch, I 

don't believe we have a very active water drive. We do produce 

some small amounts of water, but due to the fact that the Jewett 

McDonald No. 1 has produced such a long time at f a i r l y low rates, I 

don't think we can say there i s a real active water drive in this 

area. 

Q I f you did waterflood i n this area and at the end of your 

secondary recovery operations you plugged the wells i n accord with 

R-lll-A, could you shut off this water effectively? 

A I think you could with your current cements. I think you 

could get an adequate bonding to shut off this bottom water. 

Q This designation of the potash area by the Secretary of 

the I n t e r i o r , what date was that that this area was delineated? 

A I think Mr. Bratton pointed out, I think i t i s 1951. 

0 As ymi ar-p undnnhtpdly aware the O i l r.nnsprvat.i np C^ffl-
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mission has, from time to time, extended the potash-oil area upon 

request of the potash companies. Do you know i f the Secretary of 

the In t e r i o r has ever extended his original delineation? 

A I do not know of any extension. I have been told tnis is 

a deletion right i n here. 

Q Do you know i f he has ever been requested to make an 

extension? 

A I have been advised there would probably be a revision 

made sometime. When, I do not know, am not able to t e l l you. 

Q Inasmuch as your lease was executed back i n the early 

1930's, I assume i t contains no potash-oil stipulations? 

A There i s no potash stipulation on our lease. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question? 

BY MR. NUTTER: 

Q Do you believe the d r i l l i n g and casing program as out­

lined i n Rule 111-A contemplates the use of a string of pipe set at 

3300 feet and then a li n e r installed i n that, or would i t require a 

f u l l length of production pipe? 

A Frankly, my interpretation is that this particular pro­

posal f u l f i l l s the obligation. I t i s my understanding that the o i l 

zone shall be cemented off with casing to the surface. The type of 

liners which we use are completely packed off i n this 7-inch pipe 

so, as far as I am concerned, you might consider that one continuous 

string of pipe. 

Q What i s the length of overlap on the two strings of pipo^ 
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A Probably about 50 feet. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question? Witness may be 

excused. Does that conclude your testimony? 

MR. KELLAHIN: That concludes our testimony, Mr. Porter. 

MR. PORTER: Does anyone else desire to present testimony 

i n the case? 

MR. BRATTON: I would l i k e just to state for the record, 

our lease does not have a potash stipulation either as i t was also 

executed prior to the potash area designation of the Secretary. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, I would l i k e to 

state also that the two potash leases involved i n ihis area do not 

contain the so-called o i l clause since a l l of them are outside of 

the Federal designated area. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone have any statements to make i n the 

case? 

MR. LOSEE: I would l i k e to read a statement i n the record 

which is made i n support of the application of these two o i l opera­

tors i n Case 2182 and 83, to d r i l l wells i n compliance with Order 

R-lll-A of the Commission. The statement represents the positions 

of my clients with reference to the matter. 

The Order R-lll-A was adopted by the Commission in i t s present 

form on October 15, 1955> after voluminous records and lengthy 

testimony from both industries. At that time both of the industries 

voiced satisfaction with the order, and although the d r i l l i n g pro-

gram provided for by the order required additional expenditures by 
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the o i l operators, the o i l industry has complied with this order 

from the date of i t s promulgation. A large number of wells have 

been d r i l l e d and completed within the potash o i l area since 1955 

and as long as no exception was requested under R-lll-A, and as long 

as the location was not within an active withdrawal area, the potasi 

industry had not protested the d r i l l i n g of any of these wells. 

I t now appears that at least one potash company w i l l object to 

the d r i l l i n g of any wells i n the potash-oil area, even though f u l l 

compliance with R-lll-A is proposed, and require the matter to be 

heard before the Commission. This seemingly arbitrary position of 

the potash company, or companies, w i l l impose additional expense 

and delay i n the d r i l l i n g of wells i n the area. From this position, 

my clients wonder i f they are to assume, whether this potash company 

now desires to repudiate Order R-lll-A. I f these arbitrary ob­

jections to the d r i l l i n g of wells a great distance away, in this 

case some 15 miles from the closest potash mine operation, is con­

tinued by the potash industry, then i t seems there w i l l be no alte r ­

native other than request an amendment to Order R-lll-A which would 

delete the right of protest by the potash company unless the pro­

posed location was within a reasonable distance of actual mine 

operation. 

In view of the long-standing satisfactory relationship of the 

two industries, i t i s hoped that this alternative w i l l not have to 

be resorted to. I think, as Mr. Bratton said earlier, the o i l 

operators—represented by this statement hope the potash industry 
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w i l l see f i t i n the future to comply with the intent and s p i r i t of 

Order R-lll-A by not making arbitrary objections to a l l proposed 

locations i n thepotash-oil area. 

MR. KELLAHIN: I f the Commission please, without repeat­

ing the matters which were raised i n our motion to dismiss the 

protest of the potash Company a few moments ago, I would like to 

point out that what we are really dealing with here is the efforts 

on the part of one potash company, which is mining some 23 miles 

away from the present s i t e , to block any further development i n a 

pool which has already been developed on the basis of the highly 

speculative and conjectural proposition they may, at some future 

date, want to develop i t . They have admitted by their own witness 

they have no development program outlined for the area involved her 

They have admitted by their own witness, as of this date they do 

not even know i f i t would be economic to mine thia area under i t s 

present condition with the o i l wells which have already been d r i l l e d 

i n the area. 

Therefore, they are asking the o i l companies to wait on a spec|u 

lative basis, for an indefinite length of time, u n t i l they f i n a l l y 

determine what they want to do. Meanwhile the owners of the o i l 

leases are ready and w i l l i n g and anxious to go ahead with develop­

ment . 

MR. BRATTON: I f the Commission please, as Mr. Kellahin 

has said, we w i l l not go into our motion i n d e t a i l . I would l i k e t 

point out very b r i e f l y one or two salient facts. What has been 
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referred to as the Secretary's area, the area outlined i n black on 

Exhibit No. 1, was withdrawn entirely from o i l and gas leasing i n 

1939 by the Secretary of the I n t e r i o r . That was a complete with­

drawal for the setting aside for the purpose of potash development. 

That order was revoked by the order previously referred to of Octo­

ber 18th, 1951, which started off that the purpose of the order is 

to provide for concurrent operations i n the prospecting for and the 

development and production of o i l and gas and potash deposits owned 

by the United States within the area herein designated. That was 

the Secretary's solution i n that area. He abandoned the complete 

withdrawal and went to the concurrent development. 

There are, of course, areas of State lands and fee lands i n 

addition, and, as has been pointed out, over many, many months and 

much blood, sweat, t o i l and tears, Order R-lll-A was hammered out. 

As this Commission is well aware, i t was stated i n Order R-lll-A 

that the object of these rules and regulations is to prevent waste, 

protect correlative rights, assure maximum conservation of d l , gas 

and potash resources of New Mexico, and permit the economic recover|y 

of o i l , gas and potash minerals i n the area hereinafter defined. 

As has been pointed out, the denial of our applications and the 

granting of Potash Company of America's application i n this instancje 

i n effect makes Order R-lll-A a complete withdrawal of something 

over 200,000 acres for speculative future potash development. 

Now, insofar as my client i s concerned, we are talking about 

protecting his correlative rights. I f we are denied indefinitely h|e 
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won't have any correlative rights because his lease is going to ruin 

out a year from now. As a matter of fact, I would lik e to urge thii.'s 

Commission to act as speedily as i t can i n this matter as the opera-

tine agreement under which my client i s operating would have term­

inated today, other than for a short extension granted. We believe 

that, clearly, i t never was the intentinn of this Commission or the 

potash industry, and certainly not of the o i l and gas industry, tha; 

this be turned into a complete potash reserve. 

MR. BLACKMAN: I f the Commission please, this seems to me 

to be a problem i n conservation that, on account of the past actions 

both of the Secretary of the In t e r i o r and of the Oil Conservation 

Commission, certain rulings and regulations have been set up, and 

we feel that this protest i s made within the purview of the rules 

and regulations, particularly R-lll-A, i n order to give the 

Commission an opportunity to see just what the problem i s , and just 

what Is happening, and what has happened i n the past. 

I don't want to go back over the argument I made in opposition 

to their motion for dismissal i n the middle, but I would l i k e to 

point out that an ef f o r t has been made to make this appear that this 

i s a potash p i l l a r valued at some $65,000 related to an o i l and gas 

well of some 250,000 barrels, or maybe even i n excess of that. I 

wanted to point out to the Commission that we here have evidence in 

the record which indicates that i f the value of potash, based on 

the minimums, I may say, are something i n excess of $20,000 per 

1 anrp, This la on f i r s t mining. On second mining the valuation was 
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t e s t i f i e d to be two-thirds of that amount or $13,300 valuation per 

acre. I f you project on the basis of the 2300-foot radius c i r c l e 

that has been shown up there on Exhibit No. 3, you take i n some 

approximately 600 acres of area which is denied to secondary mining 

on the basis of the d r i l l i n g , the actual d r i l l i n g of the well. We 

are not talking about the small values here, gentlemen, we are talk­

ing about the valuation i n the entire area i n the neighborhood of 

$12,000,000 on f i r s t mining and an additional $8,000,000. We are m t 

here today making an argument on secondary mining, tecause i t hap­

pens these leases are within an area to which secondary mining has 

already been denied. I t i s very doubtful i f this area is d r i l l e d 

out and we get a well on each 4o-acre tract i n here, whether there 

w i l l be any economic value l e f t i n the potash, and t h i s , from the 

point of view of the State of New Mexico, i t would be a very sad 

situation. 

We are not able to state now — I wish i t were possible — but 

we are not able now to state when this w i l l be mined and developed, 

or whether i t w i l l ever be mined and developed. I t i s probably now 

marginal. Nobody can t e l l you as of now what i t i s , but the overall 

valuation of i t , based on the previous testimony of the approximate 

area of 10,000 acres, with an approximate valuation of $20,000 per 

acre on f i r s t mining, i s some $200,000,'000, and on f i r s t and second 

mining together i s some $333,000,000. So i t is not just a small 

problem. I t i s a very real problem, a very real problem for the 

solution of the Commission, and we submit i t to you gentlemen hoping 
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you w i l l see the problem Potash Company of America is faced with 

and the State of New Mexico is faced with i f the reserves i n this 

particular area are completely denied. 

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have anything to say in this 

case, either one of the cases? 

MR. PAYNE: We received a communication from John Trigg, 

i n both cases, concurring with the application of the o i l operators 

to d r i l l these wells. 

MR.PORTER: I f there is nothing further to be offered i n 

the case we w i l l take i t under advisement and take up next C'se 

2184. 

STATE OF NEW MEXICO 

COUNTY OF BERNALILLO ) 

I , JUNE PAIGE, Court Reporter, do hereby c e r t i f y that the 

foregoing and attached transcript of proceedings before the New 

Mexico Oi l Conservation Commission at Santa Fe, New Mexico, is a 

true and correct record to the best of my knowledge, s k i l l and 

a b i l i t y . 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have affixed my hand and notarial seal 

this 23rd day of February, 1961. 
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Notary/^Public -

My Commission expires; 

May 11, 1964. 
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